Delaware Department of Agriculture

Pesticide Advisory Committee

Meeting Minutes for March 13, 2007

Attendees

· John Barndt - DNREC

· Dewey M. Caron – University of Delaware

· Susan King – University of Delaware, Extension Cooperative

· Jerry Llewellyn – Division of Public Health (DPH)

· Thom May – DPH

· Laura Mensch – DDA

· Bill Meredith – DNREC

· James Metzger – Private Citizen

· Bob Mulrooney – University of Delaware, Extension Cooperative

· Rick Perkins - DPH

· David Pyne - DDA

· Joe Reardon, Sr. – Delaware Pest Control

· Grier Stayton – DDA

· Larry Towle - DDA

Introduction of Members – (Appointments/Reappointments)

· Members introduced themselves and their affiliations

· Grier Stayton reviewed current appointment statuses for members of the Pesticide Advisory Committee (PAC). The appointments of Allan Chorman, Jeff Hasting, Jerry Llewellyn, Bill Meredith, and Bob Mulrooney expired December 2006. Stayton stated he would check with the Governor’s office regarding the reappointments. E.J. Hurd and Bud O’Neal were recently reappointed. Vance Morris requested to be removed from the PAC.  (Ed. Note:  after checking, the terms of Jeff Hastings, Jerry Llewellyn, and Allen Chorman expired on 12/23/2006).

Call to Order and Acceptance of December 2006 Minutes

· Dr. Susan King, Chair, welcomed all the members and started the meeting.

· The PAC meeting minutes were approved for December 2006.

Africanized Bees

· Entomologist Dewey Caron discussed the status of Africanized Honeybees (AHBs) in the United States and reviewed possible management strategies. Since the early 1990s, when AHBs were first detected in the United States, there have been a total of approximately twelve recorded human deaths attributed to AHBs. Most of these cases were the result of removal attempts or accidental disturbances. Only one case was not attributed to a human disturbance initiating the attack. AHBs are well established in Florida and Texas. The concern is that the AHBs will spread to other states and become established, either being introduced from shipping ports or from mixing with non-Africanized Honeybees and spreading overland. While there have not been any positive identifications made in Delaware yet, AHBs have been detected in neighboring states such as Pennsylvania and Maryland.

The regional Honeybee Consortium, which consists of beekeeper associations, state regulatory officials, researchers, and USDA representatives from DE, MD, NJ, PA, VA, and WV, is trying to develop a management strategy in the case of establishment of an AHB population in the region. First responders, pest control operators, beekeepers, and pesticide regulators will be the primary groups to handle initial AHB occurrences. Options to address AHBs include creating a separate category of pesticide applicator training and licensing. New Jersey has already tried this approach; however, there was a very low turnout for the training. Committee members discussed creating a subcategory in “Miscellaneous” to handle training for AHB removal. Currently, there are no registered pesticides that are approved for killing bees, and removing bees from wall voids can be challenging. Also, positively identifying AHBs requires either genetic analysis or a complex morphometric analysis, which may be difficult to complete in the field. For these reasons there are few pest control companies that are interested in handling bee removal from residences. To overcome this hindrance, one option would be for Pest Control Operators (PCOs) to hire specially trained subcontractors for AHB removal. Other options to aid in control include using 2(ee) of FIFRA and Section 18 exemptions under FIFRA to allow the use of pesticides that may not have specific labeling for controlling AHBs. Continued discussions among pesticide regulators, beekeeper associations, and researchers are needed to further develop management strategies.

Purdue’s Farm Family Exposure Report

· Susan King discussed a new publication produced by Purdue University. The publication addresses ways to minimize pesticide risks for farmers and their families. Purdue will partner with the state of Missouri to distribute the publication. The publication is available for 50 cents per copy. King plans to pass the document out at pesticide training sessions.

Status of Posted Positions, Transition

· Stayton discussed two positions within DDA’s Pesticide Section, Chemist and Administrator, that are in transition due to retirements. Chemist Harold Moffet and Administrator Grier Stayton will both be retiring at the end of March, 2007. The DDA received sixteen qualified applicants for the Chemist position; interviews will be conducted the last week of March. The DDA received seventeen applications for the Administrator position; a schedule of interviews has yet to be established. 

Legislation and Regulations Update

· Stayton discussed the deletion of Section 19 of the Pesticide Regulations regarding Antifouling Paint Restrictions. EPA cancelled all tri-butyl tin registrations, and there is no longer a need for the Section 19 use restrictions on TBT paints. As of February 1, 2007, Section 19 has been deleted from the Pesticide Regulations. Marinas will still be licensed as copper antifouling paints are still used. 

· Bill Meredith gave an update on the lawsuits against the EPA over NPDES permitting. The ten lawsuits against the EPA have been consolidated into one trial in the 6th Circuit Court in Cincinnati. The American Mosquito Control Association (AMCA) will likely request to attend the trial to file a brief. 

· A spray drift workgroup, within the Pesticide Program Dialogue Committee (PPDC), is examining droplet size and labeling requirements that will aid in reducing drift. 

Plastic Recycling Status Report

· Stayton discussed DDA’s recycling program. On March 8th, members of the Pesticide Section and Bill Miller from DNREC, assisted by workers from the Department of Correction, loaded 28,600 pounds of recyclable material onto a truck for shipment to Blue Ridge Plastics for recycling. The mixed load contained roughly half each of pesticide containers collected by the Pesticide Section and marina shrink-wrap collected by DNREC. 

· EPA’s new container and containment law is currently in effect and must be implemented over a two year time frame.

· Stayton also discussed a proposed rule that would require manufacturers of agricultural and specialty chemicals to collect and recycle a proportion of their plastic containers. 

Enforcement Activities

· David Pyne reviewed the recent enforcement activities in the Pesticides Section. Pyne discussed the issue of consent agreements related to termiticide use. Pest Control Operators must utilize a Section 22 form when they are unable to conduct a complete termiticide application; however, these forms are not applicable to pre-treats, in which a full termiticide application is required. Pyne cited two cases in which Section 22 forms were not issued to homeowners for incomplete termiticide pre-treats in which there was no continuous barrier around the houses. 

· A hearing notice was issued the week of March 5th relating to a termiticide pre-treat at the Delaware Veterans Home. A hearing is scheduled for April 18th. 

· Pyne described a recent complaint issued by a Laurel homeowner against GemCraft Homes. The complaint described a variety of pests invading the home and parasitizing the homeowner. Inspectors David Pyne and Christopher Wade visited the residence and could find no presence of the pests. 

· Lawn care companies are starting their spring chemical applications and there are concerns that careless or sloppy applications will occur again this year. Last year inspectors found numerous pesticide and fertilizer applications that were not properly cleaned off the surrounding impervious surfaces in violation of the label.

DDA Water Quality Update:

· Laura Mensch gave an update on the ground-water monitoring program. During the winter sampling season 102 monitoring wells were screened for the presence of alachlor, atrazine, chlorothalonil, and metolachlor. The highest detection levels were consistent with previous screening efforts, with five detections for atrazine at or above 1.0 ppb both in spring and fall sampling seasons. None of the samples exceeded the MCL for any of the compounds. The other three compounds had a much lower incidence of detection; none were detected at a level above 0.65 ppb. Rates of detection decreased slightly from the spring season, in line with seasonal fluctuations. Plans for the 2007 spring sampling season include adding two to three new compounds for analysis. These will include more urban use pesticides.

Next meeting is:  Monday, June 4, 2007 at 10 AM

Submitted by:___________________________________________________________________________

Date:__________________________________________________________________________________

